# MISSOURI WESTERN STATE UNIVERSITY

# Governance Advisory Council Report 2009-2010

October 16, 2009 Volume 34, No. 1

# GOVERNANCE ADVISORY COUNCIL

October 13, 2009

Attendees: Dr. Jeanne Daffron, Dr. Brian Cronk, Dr. Murray Nabors, Dr. Steve Estes, Mel Klinkner, Dr. Brenda Blessing, Dr. Jimm MacGregor, Dr. Judy Grimes, Dr. Gordon Mapley, Tim Kissock

Others: Dr. Cindy Heider, Beth Wheeler, Tom Williamson, Jerry Pickman

GAC #09-01 – Naming Policy

Source of Proposal: University Advancement

**Purpose of Proposal:** New Policy, effective immediately

**Current Policy or Procedure:** None

**Proposed Policy or Procedure:** MWSU Policy Guide

## **BACKGROUND**

The naming of university activities or property is a well-established custom at Missouri Western State University. This policy establishes uniform and consistent guidelines for the granting of named recognition pertaining to:

- buildings or substantial parts of buildings (wings, rooms, laboratories) or other locations on campus such as roadways
- special research, teaching, recreational, service or other facilities
- programs of research, teaching
- departments, faculties, schools
- lectureships and special lecture series
- fellowships and scholarships

- endowed chairs and professorships
- library collections of books or other materials
- collections of works of art
- such other entities as the University may from time to time see fit to name in order to recognize service or philanthropic donations

#### CONSIDERATIONS

A. Gift/Donor Considerations: Naming proposals should be consistent with University and MWSU Foundation policies and will reflect not only the donor's appropriate financial support, but also the donor's commitment to the mission, vision and values of the University. Gift- related naming of buildings or facilities requires a donation which makes a significant contribution to the cost of the building or facility. Further guidelines related to the solicitation and acceptance of gifts can be found in the University's Gift Policy.

*B. Non-Gift/Non-Donor Considerations*: University Elements may also be named in honor of an individual or group, without consideration of a gift when a significant contribution of good deeds or exemplary service has been made to the University or to the State of Missouri and who are of recognized accomplishment and character.

## **GENERAL GUIDELINES**

- Ultimate authority to accept or decline any proposal to name at Missouri Western State University rests with the Board of Governors.
- Ultimate authority to discontinue the designated name of a building, room, or area, or to transfer the name to another building, room, or area at Missouri Western State University rests with the Board of Governors.
- Consistent with the University's *Gift Policy*, the acceptance of any philanthropic donation which involves a proposal to name is conditional upon approval of the naming by the Board of Governors.
- Notwithstanding any other provision of this policy, no naming will be approved or (once approved) continued that will call into serious question the public respect of the University.
- All due attention shall be given to both the long-term and short-term appropriateness of a naming.
- No name will be approved that will imply the University's endorsement of a partisan political or ideological position or of a commercial product. This does not preclude a naming with the name of an individual who has at one time held public office or with the name of an individual or a company that manufactures or distributes commercial products.
- When permanent named recognition has been extended for a gift received, it will be honored in perpetuity. In the event of changed circumstances, e.g. a facility no longer exists, the University reserves the right to determine the form which such permanence may take.

The Board of Governors reserves the right to rescind any existing naming where continued association with the named individual(s) or group calls into serious question the public respect of the University.

- From time to time, it may be appropriate to offer named recognition for a limited period of time. In this case, the University is obligated to honor the name for that period of time, subject to renewal of the opportunity.
- The University may choose to extend recognition through a naming (e.g. a named building) after a donor/donors provided that the donor will provide all or a major part of the cost of funding the facility or activity. "Major" is deemed to mean either a significant part of the cost, or a contribution which is regarded as central to the completion of the facility or activity, and represents a substantial part of its value.
- Provisions in this policy that refer to naming for a benefactor also in general apply to naming for a third party at the wish of a benefactor.
- Only in exceptional circumstances will facilities or activities be named to honor outstanding service of members of faculty or staff while the honoree remains in the full time employment of the University. Members of faculty and staff making philanthropic donations remain eligible for naming recognition.
- The University reserves the right to decide on the physical displays which may accompany named recognition. The texts of plaques shall be forwarded to the Vice President for University Advancement for review and approval.
- To avoid any appearance of commercial influence or conflict of interest, additional due
  diligence should be taken before recommending the naming of a major program or area,
  building, open space, or roadway that involves the name of a corporation or a corporate
  foundation. The naming for an individual associated with a corporation should be handled
  as any naming for an individual.

#### APPROVAL PROCESS

Individuals contemplating a naming opportunity to recognize outstanding service are to consult with the Vice President for University Advancement.

If the Vice President for University Advancement is satisfied that the proposal falls within the policy guidelines, or is sufficiently unique to justify special consideration, the Vice President shall submit a request in writing to the President, outlining the reasons for the proposal to include the nature of the gifting and/or meritorious activity; and other conditions, concerns, or impacts of the naming.

The Vice President and the President shall consider any objections that are received and decide whether a formal motion should go forward to the Board of Governors.

The same procedure as outlined above shall be followed when there is a recommendation to discontinue the designated name of a building, room, or area, or to transfer the name to another building, room, or area.

## NEGOTIATING NAMED RECOGNITION FOR PHILANTHROPIC GIFTS

It is the responsibility of individuals negotiating on behalf of the University to consult with the Vice President for University Advancement when gifts involve a proposal to name.

It is the responsibility of individuals negotiating on behalf of the University to advise potential benefactors that the acceptance of any philanthropic donation which involves a proposal to name is conditional upon final approval of the naming by the Board of Governors.

The Vice President for University Advancement is responsible for securing approval from the Board of Governors for schedules of general naming opportunities and the minimum level of philanthropic donation required for each (e.g. endowed chair).

**GAC Summary:** This proposal will be forwarded to the President for his approval.

**Presidential Action:** This proposal was signed by the President on October 15, 2009.

GAC #09-02 – Incomplete Policy Revision

**Source of Proposal:** Registrar's Office

**Purpose of Proposal:** Policy Revision, effective immediately

Current Policy or Procedure: MWSU Policy Guide and Undergraduate Catalog

Under certain circumstances, incomplete grades may be given at the discretion of the instructor. An incomplete grade may be given when accident, illness, death in the immediate family, or other documented circumstances beyond the student's control, prevent the student from completing some course requirements. An incomplete grade should only be considered when the majority of course requirements have been satisfied. Students should be aware that an incomplete grade may affect the initial calculation of academic standing, eligibility for semester honors and eligibility for federal, state or institutional financial aid programs.

An incomplete grade must be removed within six weeks after the first day of the next term (fall, spring, summer) of the semester in which it was received; otherwise, the grade will be recorded as "F". No extension of time beyond the allotted six weeks will be permitted. Under some conditions, however, the "F" may be changed by processing a grade change.

Any instructor recording an incomplete grade should notify his or her department chairperson along with sufficient information, so that should for any reason the instructor not be available during the six week period, the department chairperson could assign the correct earned grade.

# **Proposed Policy or Procedure:**

Under certain circumstances, incomplete grades may be given at the discretion of the instructor. An incomplete grade may be given when accident, illness, death in the immediate family, or other documented circumstances beyond the student's control, prevent the student from completing some course requirements. An incomplete grade should only be considered when the majority of course requirements have been satisfied. Students should be aware that an incomplete grade may affect the initial calculation of academic standing, eligibility for semester honors and eligibility for federal, state or institutional financial aid programs.

An incomplete grade must be removed within eight weeks after the last final exam day for the current term (fall, spring, summer); otherwise, the grade will be recorded as an "F". Any extension of time beyond the allotted eight weeks is not permitted. After the eight week deadline, the instructor of record may, under documented and justified conditions, submit a grade change to replace the "F" (see Grade Change policy).

Any instructor recording an incomplete grade should notify his or her department chairperson along with sufficient information, so that should for any reason the instructor not be available during the eight-week period, the department chairperson could assign the correct earned grade.

**GAC Summary:** It was recommended that in the first sentence of the second paragraph, "An incomplete grade must be removed within eight weeks after the last final exam day **for** the current term" be changed to "...**of** the current term." With this revision, this proposal will be forwarded to the President for his approval.

**Presidential Action:** This proposal was signed by the President on October 15, 2009.

Respectfully submitted,

Jennie McDonald Secretary